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Note of last Community Wellbeing Board meeting 
 

Title: 
 

Community Wellbeing Board 

Date: 
 

Friday 7 October 2016 

Venue: Smith Square 1&2, Ground Floor, Local Government House, Smith 
Square, London, SW1P 3HZ 

  

 
Attendance 
An attendance list is attached as Appendix A to this note 

 

Item Decisions and actions Action 
 

1   Apologies and Declarations of Interest 
  

 

 The Board noted the apologies listed at Appendix A. There were no 
declarations of interest.   
 

 

2   Membership, Terms of Reference and Outside Bodies 
  

 

 Mark Norris, Principle Policy Adviser, introduced the report which set out 
the Terms of Reference, membership of the Community Wellbeing Board, 
and meeting dates for the 2016-17 meeting cycle, and set out the outside 
bodies to which the Board was asked to appoint.  
 
Decision 
The Board: 

1. Formally noted the terms of reference and membership of the 
Community Wellbeing Board and the list of meeting dates for 
2016/17; and 

2. Agreed that Lead Members make appointments to outside bodies 
outside the meeting, to be confirmed in due course.  

 
Action 
Paul Goodchild to co-ordinate appointments to outside bodies and confirm 
with lead Members following the meeting.  
 

 

3   Community Wellbeing Board Achievements 2015-16 
  

 

 Mark Norris, Principle Policy Adviser, introduced the report which provided 
an overview of the issues and work the Board had overseen over the 
previous year, including key achievements in relation to 2015-16 priorities. 
This included information on publications and media work undertaken by 
Members.  
 
Decision 
The Board noted the achievements against the Board’s priorities in 
2015/16.  
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4   Community Wellbeing Board Priorities 2016-17 
  

 

 Mark Norris, Principle Policy Adviser, introduced the report which set out 
proposals for the Board’s priorities and work programme for 2016-17, 
based on areas of interest previously indicated by Members, ongoing LGA 
work, and recent policy announcements by the Government. The report 
also outlined how the LGA-wide priority on responding to the Brexit vote 
would impact on the work of the Board.  
 
Brexit 
 
Regarding Brexit, Members noted that two work streams directly linked to 
the work of the Board: community cohesion and developing a new legal 
base for local government, in particular the implications of the Brexit vote 
on the adult social care workforce. It was proposed that this should be an 
ongoing strand of work throughout 2016-17. The Board would continue to 
monitor other EU legislation which related to the sector and make 
representations where required.  
 
In the discussion which followed Members raised the following points:  
 

 There would be an impact on the local government workforce and 
also integrated care, not just staff employed by Councils but also 
contracted staff. It was important to ensure the workforce was fit 
for the future, and the Board may need to revisit the Skills for Care 
agenda.  

 There have been concerns for some time on Adult Social Care 
workforce, and the potential workforce impact of Brexit would be a 
good way to prioritise the issue.  

 
Board Priorities and Work Programme 
 
Alongside Brexit and related corporate work, Members considered the four 
overarching priority areas of work for the Board and discussed the 
individual priorities therein. In discussion of these priorities, Members 
raised the following points: 
 

 Members raised concern regarding in-year cuts to adult social care 
budgets and highlighted the need to continue to lobby the 
Government on the business rates reform agenda, particularly 
lobbying against any proposals to transfer Attendance Allowance 
to councils. The LGA had previously been effective in lobbying to 
move money from acute services to adult social care.  

 Regarding public health, it was commented that the Board should 
do more training and leadership work, and promote this to a wider 
audience across the sector. There should be a regular review of 
the LGA’s training offer and how this linked with existing NHS 
training.  

 There should be more joint work with partner organisations to 
communicate responsibility to help to change the health culture 
agenda.  

 The LGA should continue to consider the strategic role of public 
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health inequalities, including consideration of social class, 
ethnicity, sexuality, and gender. For example men had a higher 
suicide rate, and there was a higher suicide rate in the LGBT 
community and amongst ex-service personnel. Members agreed 
that suicide prevention should continue to be a priority for the 
Board.   

 The cost of out of county care for people with complex needs and 
disabilities would continue to have a large budgetary impact on 
councils. Members agreed that policy relating to disabilities and 
specific conditions should ensure that the role and financial 
constraints of local government were taken into account.  

 The LGA was currently undertaking cross-cutting work on 
homelessness, which was being led by the Environment, 
Economy, Housing and Transport Board. A separate report on this 
would be considered later on the agenda.  

 Members made a number of comments on the Board’s work with 
the armed forces: 

o The armed forces covenant should be widened to include 
other armed forces groups, supported by the British 
Legion’s Deployment to Employment campaign.  

o Separately to the British Legion, the LGA would continue to 
lobby to include veterans on the census.  

o Councils should work with the armed forces to look at what 
more they could do in communities, such as getting young 
people into fitness. This could link with the work of other 
Boards, such as the Safer and Stronger Communities 
Board who were considering closer work between the 
armed forces and the fire service.  

o The LGA needed to be involved with work to reduce suicide 
rates in ex-service personnel.  

o Members welcomed the fact that the Chairman of the LGA, 
Lord Porter, had agreed to be the armed forces champion 
for the LGA.  

 There should be more work to improve communications on 
Sustainability and Transformation Plans across the sector. 
Members noted that there would be a great deal of work on shared 
messages around STPs at the forthcoming National Children and 
Adult Services conference in November.  

 Social isolation of vulnerable and older people remained an 
important issue for the Board.  

 
Decision 
The Board agreed their priorities for 2016-17, subject to comments 
included in the discussion above.  
 
Action 
Board priorities and work programme to be updated following Members’ 
comments.  
 

5   LGA's Homelessness Report 
  

 

 Abigail Gallop, Senior Adviser, introduced the report and explained that 
the Environment, Economy, Housing and Transport Board had 
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commissioned a report to inform the LGA’s position on homelessness. As 
this report had developed it had become clear that a key strand of the 
report should be on the role of health, social care and learning disability in 
the homeless community.  
 
Although the EEHT Board would retain ownership of the report, work was 
ongoing across the EEHT, Children and Young People, Resources, and 
Community Wellbeing Boards ahead of agreement of a position on how 
the LGA should respond to homelessness.  
 
In the discussion that followed Members raised the following points: 
 

 Homelessness was a very important issue for the LGA, and linked 
with the work the Board would be taking forward on the armed 
forces. Members raised concern regarding the ex-service 
personnel homelessness problem, and noted that it was difficult to 
get the Ministry of Defence to acknowledge that this was an issue, 
although it had been raised by the LGA and family federations.  

 Although the army gave people skills and support, it was important 
for the armed forces to continue this support as they transitioned 
back to civilian life.  

 There should be a particular focus on homelessness of younger 
people and looked after children, as well as the increasing level of 
elderly homeless people.  

 Councils should consider both the mental and physical health of 
homeless people in their areas.  

 
Decision 
The Board: 

1. Noted the homelessness report which had been commissioned by 
the EEHT Board; 

2. Noted the recommendations in the report which had relevance to 
the Community Wellbeing Board; and 

3. Agreed that the Board should contribute to the LGA’s cross-cutting 
work on homelessness and, as appropriate, develop a work plan to 
respond to the recommendations set out in the report.  

 
Action 
Members and officers to contribute to the LGA’s work on homelessness as 
set out in the report.  
 

6   Responsibility for Preventative Public Health Services: National Aids 
Trust v NHS England - Court of Appeal 
  

 

 Paul Ogden, Senior Adviser for Public Health, introduced the report and 
explained that the High Court had ruled on 2 August that NHS England 
had the power to commission Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP). This had 
been a successful challenge by the National Aids Trust, relying heavily on 
arguments formulated by the LGA who had worked with 110 local 
authorities on the issue.  
 
Unfortunately NHS England had announced that it would appeal the 
decision in the Court of Appeal, and a decision was expected by the end 
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of the month. Guidance made it clear that HIV anti-viral medicines should 
be provided by the NHS, and the LGA had made it clear that this would be 
a new burden on councils. The CWB Board would be informed when the 
result of the appeal was known.  
 
Decision 
The Board noted the update included in the report.  
 

7   Update on Other Board Business 
  

 

 Mark Norris, Principle Policy Adviser, introduced the report which included 
updates on a number of areas related to the Board’s work, including the 
government’s childhood obesity action plan, the future of mandatory 
health visitor checks undertaken by councils, Local Transformation Plans 
for Children and Adolescent Mental Health Services, health inequalities, 
and the annual Public Health conference In March 2017.  
 
In response to a Members’ question it was confirmed that the Government 
was expected to announce the community pharmacy integration 
programme within the next two weeks.  
 
Decision 
The Board noted the updates provided in the report.  
 

 

8   Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
  

 

 Decision 
The Board agreed the minutes of the previous meeting held on 28 April 
2016.  
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Appendix A -Attendance  
 

Position/Role Councillor Authority 
   
Chairman Cllr Izzi Seccombe Warwickshire County Council 
Vice-Chairman Cllr Linda Thomas Bolton Council 
Deputy-chairman Mayor Kate Allsop Mansfield District Council 
 Cllr Richard Kemp CBE Liverpool City Council 

 
Members Cllr David Coppinger Windsor & Maidenhead Royal Borough 
 Cllr Graham Gibbens Kent County Council 
 Cllr Keith Glazier East Sussex County Council 
 Cllr Liz Mallinson Cumbria County Council 
 Cllr Vic Pritchard Bath & North East Somerset Council 
 Cllr Ernest White Leicestershire County Council 
 Cllr Jonathan McShane Hackney London Borough Council 
 Cllr Lynn Travis Tameside Metropolitan Borough Council 
 Cllr Carole Burdis North Tyneside Council 
 Cllr Jackie Meldrum Lambeth London Borough Council 
 Cllr Rachel Eden Reading Borough Council 
 Cllr Robin Moss Bath & North East Somerset Council 
 Cllr Mark Ereira-Guyer Suffolk County Council 
 Cllr Doreen Huddart Newcastle upon Tyne City Council 

 
Apologies Cllr Phil Bale Cardiff Council 

 


